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was stick in people society wished to ignore, with 
only poverty in common. And history wonders why 
high-rises failed. 

Why not renovate these tcwer blocks so that they 
become part private, part public, each contributing 
to create a communality, reducing envy making 
inequalities? Why not government quotas so that 
private developers restore tcwer blocks selling 70% 
and returning 30% to locals on waiting lists? Indeed 
one bright light in our erupting yuppie city is that 
for the first time in years it is becoming profit-
able for developers to build apartments rather than 
offices. As it becomes unfashionable for a yuppie 
to live at the end of a railway line, central London 
could become reinhabited, a proper city centre full 
of enough people to show signs of life after 6 pm. 
One can only go on to hope that the process could 
spread; with the opening of Canary Wharf old 18th 
and 19th century townhouses, such as in Bloomsbury 
and St James, could be relieved of their type-
writers, the strip lighting removed and humans 
returned; exquisitely tasteful homes now being more 
valuable than offices and another defence against 
rampant inner city suburbanism. What a dream. 

Planners have also been allowed to bring petit 
bourgeois lifestyles into our urban fabric. Who 
allowed them to say that cars should have a 
priority? People living in the suburbs who wish to 
commute? I am urban therefore I walk. I am urban 
therefore I take public transport. The Euston Road 
underpass amongst others should be filled in, the 
Finchley Road narrowed detering the daily queues of 
one passenger cars, encouraging humans to mingle and 
therefore to live. Singapore has resolved this 
problem. Each car entering the central area without 
4 passengers must buy a pass and thus, in effect, is 
fined. 

Roads in London have always been of an adequate size 
for buses, deliveries and ambulances, only 6 lane 
motorways could ever make than suitable for the 
private car. To sacrifice London to the require-
ments of the car is aesthetically and politically 
suburban, suggesting that all residents have a 
similar ability to own cars. I can think of only 
one type of environment where car ownership must be 
the norm1 - the suburbs. In a real city it is only 
a minority who can afford to run, and increasingly, 
to park a car; it is the majority who must use 
public transport. For planners to respond to the 
car is to define our cities in physically and 
politically alien ideas. 

As such the M25 is a relief from the constant on-
slaught. Taking traffic away frcm London the city 
centre is less frequently used as sane great motor-
way interchange. But one fears the motorway will 
encourage other hideous results. Will it lead to 
greater pressure for arterial routes through 
London? Perhaps city motorways to link Victoria 
coach station to the new orbital road? If private 
cars were severely reduced public coaches could 
speed to the M25 junctions on nearly empty roads, 
slowing down occasionally for the odd bus to 
overtake a motorcar for the disabled. 

The M25 also encourages the spread of that appalling 
developer's excuse for destruction, 'infill', that 
somehow it is perfectly acceptable to build an MFI 
warehouse in half of a severed green field. Our 
maturing motorways of the sixties and the seventies 
show their increasing integration into the land-
scape. Severed areas, particularly on the contin-
ent, are planted with forestry or are left, untouch-
ed by any human to nurture a small scale environ-
ment. Cheap furniture warehouses are not the only 
alternatives to left-over land. The urban, or 
rather the suburban, sprawl must not be encouraged. 

Rural areas have suffered suburbanization almost as 
heavily as our cities. Who is not increasingly 
disgusted by the spread of 'rural' style closes and 
the like at the edge of our once compact villages? 
It is all very well using real slate roofs and sash 
windows but to determine layout by vehicular access, 
to design houses suitable for cars is to destroy our 
rural fabric and merely fulfil suburban aspira-
tions. Convenient sight lines for cars, houses 
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separated by garages, is not the basis of any 
village I know. The appearance of our villages 
should matter more than whether private cars gain a 
patina of rust standing in the rain. 

There should be no questions, and therefore no 
problems, regarding the land coming out of culti-
vation before the end of this century. The redun-
dant land gives us one last chance to recreate and 
restore a real rural environment and cover so much 
past damage. There is no need for suburban hones 
and tiresome pine plantations rather hefty, meaty 
oak forests, deciduous autumns and revitalized 
ecosystems. Who knows, by 2001 the borders of the 
city and countryside might become distinguishable 
once again instead of our late 20th century blur. 

Landscape architecture is not left untouched by this 
process. Its most obvious action in our cities must 
be the garden festivals. Where do the festivals get 
landscape architects and where, more importantly, 
does it get our cities? Instead of an inheritance 
of splendid urban parks we have the expensive kitsch 
of a Hemel Hempstead back garden; great industry 
put into the creation of what the public accept and 
expect rather than something they can admire. And 
the final result is more cosmetic green parkland 
settings for inner-city housing. Like an unwelcome 
guest crashing a masked ball suburban housing 
estates get in where they should have been left out. 

Unfortunately for landscape architects the suburban 
ethos of their profession is less their choice than 
that of their patrons. Surrounded by architectural 
clients, landscape architects are repeatedly called 
upon to plant in the most inappropriate of places. 
It is as if an entire profession (architecture) has 
intentionally misunderstood another (landscape 
architecture), the former pressing its claim to 
superiority by asking only for latin plant names 
from the latter, and thus missing the point 
entirely. The awful result for our cities is a 
fabric unsuccessfully "softened", ie suburbanized, 
by injudicious planting, when a hard solution would 
have been far more suitable. It seems that land-
scape architects, left to design as they have been 

trained, could create far more urban, exciting 
surroundings then the usual row of evergreen shrubs 
and dying planes that they are habitually called 
upon to "design". 

Throughout these pages I am not advocating a return 
to some unpleasant past nor a trite pastiche of 
English countryside that responds superficially to 
its inhabitants. Keeping our cities urban and our 
villages rural makes as much aesthetic as financial 
sense. Increasing public transport encourages 
higher employment and reduces pollution of our 
environment. Local shops would re-open in both our 
cities and villages, also demanding more labour. 
Urban and rural areas would become more localised, 
more communal with the added benefit of less crime. 
Vandalism would be reduced with greater urban 
population densities leading to less unwatched 
streets, the community more ready to look after its 
own. 

A city untouched by alien ideas. Let us leave the 
suburbs to become retirement zones for those who 
have opted out of real life, soft options for a 
culture without a core. 
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THE SUBURBANIZATION OF LONDON 
by John Welsh 

In my mind I know the city from the countryside, the 
village from the High Street, but something seems to 
have gone wrong. My city should be busy with people 
and dirty, innovative and sometimes sinful, my 
village should be quiet and attractive, sitting on 
age old custom and foundations. Instead the reality 
is a blur. I drive out of a city where the concept 
of strolling is barricaded behind gratings, passing 
imitations of inner-city Cotswold cottages and 
finally hit something similar to countryside; tree-
less, hedgeless and built-up. I am no longer sure 
which is city or village. 

suitable for a junction on the M25. The facade of 
Islington's Upper Street has been damaged to allow 
for vehicular access while redundant land has become 
a suburban lawn. How dare such a grand building be 
ignored until it becomes an under-used convention 
centre, of which London has too many already, why 
not some great civic building such as a new museum? 
Paris got the Musee d'Orsay and we got the tackiness 
of 1980s tinseltown. 

It is easy to see scorn as Elitism, to see bad taste 
as a response to "the people's" wishes but a pro-
fession is trained to lead. Architects, planners 
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My twentieth century city has become smothered by 
the symbols and ideas of an alien force. That of 
the suburbs. It seeks to rationalize and segregate, 
to sterilize and make sensible all that is grand and 
glorious in our pompous cities. I am not seeking a 
Krieresque image of Italianate lifestyles but rather 
attempting to reclaim London. 
I sit outraged as London's Chinatown becomes a 
Disneyland with chinoiserie gone wild. "At least it 
is a little more suitable for the tourists" I hear, 
"... and that lovely convenient car park." I refuse 
to have my city devastated by such dictates. Save 
Soho, return it to a den of iniquity, throw out the 
video makers and brasseries and restore the old 
bars, the delicatessens and the pornography. Let's 
have a city centre area that really scares rather 
than somewhere new for fake streetwise fashion 
emporiums. 

I see this desire to sterilize everywhere. Docklands 
is an extension of Essex rather than city living. 
This vast area wasted by the twee demands of clients 
and architects, thrusting up walls, privatizing back 
gardens until the ever so English quality of the 
deserted, lifeless street has been obtained. Despite 
its social elitism I admire the Cascades; at least 
CZWG have recognized certain qualities of city 
living. 

What about poor Coin Street? How admirable that the 
community won but how tragic to locate some of the 
most shoddy, inappropriate housing in such a loca-
tion, dwarfed by the LWT and IPC Towers. Across 
the new park I spot the gardens and buildings of the 
Temple and realize how space and accommodation on a 
prestigious riverside site was dealt with so much 
better in the past. 

A further horror must be the Building Design Centre, 
Islington's old Royal Agricultural Hall. A grand 
building has become little more than a structure 

and landscape architects all seem to have fallen 
into a trap, responding to a suburban ideal when 
dealing with the city while forgetting exactly why 
and how it is we live there. 

The city has always been the centre for innovation. 
To build pastiche, to build in quaint materials is 
not the action of a city architect. It is in the 
city that new forms, new materials are explored to 
become part of an urban heritage. New build in the 
city should always be a shock, a contemporary 
horror, becoming an historic gain. Whenever 
twentieth century architecture has drawn on the past 
it has created some of England's worst slums, 
spiritual rather than economic. Row upon row of 
sub-Lutyens, sub-Arts and Crafts houses are not 
reminiscent of a quaint rural past but rather the 
tedium of people's taste and aspirations. 

Again and again architects are tediously ridiculed 
for two decades of squalid high-rises. In fact 
high-rises are a little more complicated than the 
make up of their creators. The 60s and 70s high-
rise estates were practical in theory, attempting to 
recreate street communities (horizontal) by towers 
(vertical). Where they failed was in time and 
money. Perhaps we should have given them more time 
to work, infilling the suburban ideal of vague 
communal areas with proper urban fabric over the 
years; a grassy mound replaced by a shop, a silly 
clump of silver birch becoming a kickaround area. 
Secondly, as is the invidious nature of misplaced 
suburban idealogy, areas became socially exclusive. 
High-rise blocks in London were only for the poor, 
in New York only for the rich. Paris' mid-19th 
century high rises (seven floors and a chambre de 
bonne) are the equivalent to our 20th century towers 
since they both represent a solution to a mass 
housing problem. But behind Haussmann's facades hid 
a social melange, blocks housed grand families and 
single working men while the concierge ensured it 
worked as social mechanism. All our cities could do 
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Conservation area, Boat Quay, Singapore. 

Contrasting generations of high rise 
building technology, Circular Road, 
Singapore. 

RESPONSE TO CONTEXT 

The development of Hong Kong and Singapore into 
"Newly Industrialised" or "Middle Developed" 
countries has been achieved through the wholesale 
importation of outside technology, ideas and 
expertise. These have been supported by purchased 
education - either through bringing in foreign 
educators or by sending people abroad to learn the 
appropriate skills. This wholesale importation of 
technology is bound to contrast, if not conflict, 
with traditional values and ways of life. Nowhere 
is this more visible than in the form of building 
and urban development. But, in looking at these 
contrasts in Hong Kong and Singapore, it is impor-
tant to remember that almost all of their building 
technologies have been imported during the period 
since their first settlement by westerners in the 
early nineteenth century. The critical questions, 
therefore, in assessing appropriateness of success-
ive building technologies are, first, hew well do 
they relate to a tropical environment and second, 
how well do they relate to each other. 

More recent building types in both Hong Kong and 
Singapore are more reliant on the extensive (and 
expensive) use of centralised environmental con-
trols. The alignment of buildings to take advantage 
of through winds; the use of arcades to provide 
shelter from the sun and rain (- both of which can 
be extreme in the humid tropics); the recessing of 
windows to reduce direct sunlight; the use of light 
coloured finishes in order to reduce heat absorbtion 
- all of these traditional patterns of response to 
tropical climate are being foresaken for the 
development of increasingly large, indoor spaces. 

Equally, there has been little attempt to relate the 
scale of buildings during the 70's and 80's in 
either city to that of earlier developments. In 
Singapore this has possibly been because everything 
old has been regarded as being dispensable and 
therefore not instructive of how to build. The 
future has been seen to be big, bright and imported. 
This has been the outcome of a deliberate, sometimes 
autocratic, policy of continuing to move as fast as 
possible up the technoligical ladder in order to 
create an advanced nation state. 

In Hong Kong the increasing scale of buildings 
reflects the fact that environmental quality and 
design quality have generally been secondary to 
financial quantity. Ironically, it was left to the 
Hong Kong Bank to demonstrate how a big building 
could do two things which few other big buildings do 
in Hong Kong. First, it addresses the question of 
scale, through articulation of the elevations, in a 
way that, for instance, most of the curtain wall 
buildings in Hong Kong (of which there are plenty, 
thank you) completely fail to do. Second it gives 
something back to the street - creating an open 
piazza at ground level. But, by and large, the 
development of Hong Kong - a settlement whose built 
form is the product of disjointed incrementalism -
into a truly advanced city seems unlikely. Too many 
people regard Hong Kong as a means to an end, a 
temporary staging post on the way to somewhere else, 
rather than an end in itself. 

Waterfront shophouses awaiting clearance, 
Singapore. 

(All photographs by Alan Tate) 
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APPROACHES TO URBAN DEVELOPMENT 

Hong Kong, with its extremely hilly terrain has 
never had much easily developable land. The tradi-
tional approach to creating building land, there-
fore, has been to "borrow" soft fill material from 
the hillsides, thus forming developable platforms, 
and to tip it into the sea, creating flat waterside 
sites. Until the mid-1970*s the vast majority of 
Hong Kong's population was accommodated in the 
metropolitan areas of Hong Kong island and Kowloon. 
And the traditional response to demand for more 
floorspace was to redevelop sites - fast and 
frequently - and to create more building land by 
extending the reclamation into Victoria Harbour. 

In the mid-1970's the Hong Kong government embarked 
on a programme of developing a series of new towns 
in the New Territories. The New Territories had 
been seen until that time as a rural resource 
principally for water collection and storage; to 
provide a strategic food reserve, and as a recrea-
tion area. The new town policy - imported from 
Europe, particularly Britain following a visit by 
Sir Patrick Abercrcmbie in 1949 - was seen as a 
means of reducing the high population densities of 
the existing urban areas and of providing better 
living conditions than might be achieved purely 
through redevelopment. 

The new towns, mostly located on easily-filled, 
shallow coastal inlets around the edges of the New 
Territories, were intended to be "balanced" settle-
ments. This meant that they were supposed to pro-
vide all the necessary employment, commercial, 
educational and recreational facilities required by 
their residents, thereby minimizing the need for 
external transporation. In practice, however, the 
new towns have become dormitory settlements and have 
generated far greater daily transport demand than 
was originally anticipated. This, in turn, has 
prompted massive investment in new transporation 
infrastructure including expansion of the circular 
highway system which links the new towns together, 
and rapid development of surface and underground 
rail systems between the new towns and the urban 
areas of Hong Kong and Kowloon. 

The pattern of urban development in the New 
Territories can be typified, therefore, as a series 
of coastal new towns linked to one another by a 
circular road system and linked to the urban areas 
by a radial rail system. The land between the new 
towns is either designated as Country Parks -
recreation areas, protected from development - or is 
"urban fringe" containing traditional villages and 
most of the few remaining areas of agriculture in 
the territory. The pattern of development in the 
urban areas themselves is typified by the continu-
ation, in increasing scale, of the practice of 
reclamation in parallel lines along the north side 
of Hong Kong island and in squarer infills on the 
Kowloon side of the harbour. This pattern is made 
more remarkable by the fact that development on the 
Kowloon side of the harbour is restricted to 60 
metres in height in order to avoid obstruction of 
the flight path to Kai Tak Airport. By contrast, 
developments of over 40 stories are becoming 
increasingly common on Hong Kong island. 

The approach to the planning of urban development in 
Singapore over the last 20 years has been much more 
single-minded. This reflects the centralised 
political structure and a clear determination to 
develop a technologically advanced nation state and 
a verdant Garden City. The relatively flat terrain 
of Singapore island has offered little resistance to 
extremely rapid physical development. This has been 
organised largely along the coastal strip on the 
south side of the island and on a north-south line 
running from the Central Business District at the 
south to the Causeway to the Malay peninsula at the 
north. The industrial new town of Jurong has been 
developed at the western end of the island and 
Changi International Airport at the far eastern 
end. In between, a series of high speed expressways 

Sha Tin New Town in early 1982, showing the 
setting of one of Hong Kong's first new 
towns. 

links the new towns with the Central Business 
District. This is being followed by a Mass Rapid 
Transit (MRT - as opposed to Hong Kong's earlier 
Mass Transit Railway - MTR) comprising, in response 
to the pattern of urban development, an east-west 
and a north-south line in an inverted T shape, 
meeting at the CBD. 

Much of the recent development of Singapore has been 
on reclaimed land - most notably for expansion of 
the Jurong and Tuas industrial areas, for the Marina 
Square and Marina South sites, for the East Coast 
Parkway and for Changi airport. This, however, has 
not restricted the redevelopment of the older urban 
areas. By and large, the older urban areas have 
been forced to fit in with the scale and character 
of the Corbusian model of high rise building com-
plexes, larger areas of open space and broad, tree-
lined highways. Indeed, the government has only 
recently developed a policy for the comprehensive 
conservation of whole streets of traditional low-
rise development. And those, it has been suggested, 
are only being kept in order to indulge the western 
tourist's nostalgia for things past. 

Arcaded shop fronts, Queens Road East, 
Wanchai. 
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INTRODUCTION 

Hong Kong and Singapore are not yet post-industrial 
cities. In fact, along with South Korea and Taiwan, 
they are referred to as the Asian NICS - "Newly 
Industrialised Countries". Certainly, in the shadow 
of Japan's rise to global economic pre-eminence, 
these "Newly Industrialised Countries" have develo-
loped over the last 20 years into highly successful, 
highly urbanised economies. Consistent with this 
development have been relatively high levels of 
employment in commerce/services and in manufactur-
ing; rising per capita income, and improved health 
care and increased life expectancy. 

Key economic indicators for the Asian NICS and for 
Japan show quite consistent patterns: 

Japan Hong Kong Singapore South Korea Taiwan 

Infant mortality 6.2 9.2 9.4 30 8.9 
per 1000 

Life expectancy 

% of workforce 
in carmerce/ 
services 

% of workforce 
in manufacturing 

% of workforce 
in agriculture/ 
fishing 

% of food 
imported 

Income per 
capita (US$) 

77 75 

53.1 36.2 

25.0 34 

3.5 1.6 

31 89.6 

3,316 6,311 

71 

49.6 

^Source: Far Eastern Economic Review Asia 1987 Yearbook) 

They also reveal a remarkable statistical similarity 
between Hong Kong and Singapore - a similarity which 
is reinforced when figures are compared for imported 
energy consumption - 100% for each; proportion of 
population living in urban areas - 92% in Hong Kong 
and 100% in Singapore; and proportion of land area 
under cultivation - 9% and 9.5% respectively. The 
figures certainly give credibility to the statement 
last year by Singapore Prime Minister Lee Kwan Yew 
that his island republic is, in fact, a "Middle 
Developed Country" - no longer poor and backward, 
but 15 to 20 years away from being able to be 
described as a developed nation. Politics notwith-
standing, the same might be said of the economic 
development of Hong Kong. 

HISTORY AND DEMOGRAPHY 

The statistics given above testify to the fact that 
both Hong Kong and Singapore are highly urbanised, 
trade-dependent city states. Both grew up as 
laissez-faire, free-port economies with predomin-
antly Chinese populations under British colonial 
rule. 

Hong Kong, located on the southern coast of China 
about 150 kilometres south of the Tropic of Cancer, 
was acquired by Britain from China in three stages; 
Hong Kong island in 1842; Kowloon peninsula in 1860, 
and the New Territories, comprised of a mainland 
area adjoining Kowloon and 235 islands, by a 99-year 
lease in 1898. The Colony (or territory as its 

government now prefers to call it) has a total land 
area of 1060 square kilometres and a population of 
5.7 million. Both are increasing. 

Land area has been traditionally increased by 
coastal reclamation using soft fill material 
extracted from the many large, steep hill ranges 
which run through the territory. The population 
increased dramatically in the late 40's with the 
first major wave of immigration from the People's 
Republic of China. The combined effects of legal 
and illegal immigration from China (and latterly 
from Vietnam) and of natural increase, have produced 
a rapid growth in population over the last 40 years. 
And, despite the tightening of measures to control 
illegal immigration in the early 1980's, less than 
60% of Hong Kong residents were born in the terri-
tory. This statistic has been influenced, in part, 
by a decline in birth rate over the last ten years 
and a consequent decline in the dependency ratio 
(- the ratio of young and old to those in the 15-64 
age group) from 58% to 45% between 1975 and 1985. 

Singapore is located about 140 kilometres north of 
the equator, just off the southern tip of the Malay 
peninsula. It comprises the island of Singapore and 
54 smaller islands with a total land area of 620 
square kilometres. When Raffles landed there in 
1819 it was barely inhabited. In 1832 it became the 
centre of government for the Straits Settlements and 
has remained a key point for east-west shipping, 
currently handling a higher volume of goods than any 
port apart from Rotterdam. In 1959 Singapore became 
internally self-governing but it did not become a 
fully independent republic until 1965. Its develop-
ment as a sovereign state has reflected the power 
and drive of Lee Kwan Yew - the head of the ruling 
People's Action Party since 1959. 

The 2.6 million population of Singapore is comprised 
of 78% Chinese, 15% Malays and 6% Indians. Like 
Hong Kong, it has a declining birth rate. In large 
part this has been the result of the government's 
vigorous 20 year family planning campaign which has 
seen the number of children per woman fall from more 
than four in 1966 to below two in 1976 and to 1 1/2 
in 1986. The government is now looking at ways to 
reverse this trend - particularly under what has 
been termed the "Designer Genes" policy of 
encouraging, through the Social Development Unit, 
graduate women to marry - preferably to graduate 

ECONOMY 

The Post-war period has seen rapid growth in the 
population of both Hong Kong and Singapore. It has 
also seen rapid growth in their economies - both 
places having become accustomed to increases in 
Gross Domestic Product of 6 to 10% per annum and 
unemployment levels of below 4% through most of the 
70's and 80's. 

Hong Kong has remained highly reliant on the tex-
tile, plastics and shipping industries, continuing 
to fulfill its role as a major manufacturing centre 
and as a gateway to China. It also acts as an 
international financial centre with tax-haven status 
and has advanced into the electronics industry. 
Singapore's major industries are petroleum re-
fining; electronics; food-processing; fabricated 
metal products and shipping. Both are major tourist 
destinations each receiving more than 3 million 
visitors per annum. 

Their roles as international service centres for 
other countries - Hong Kong particularly for China 
and Singapore for Indonesia and Malaysia - has 
enabled both cities to move towards post-industrial 
economic status. They have both benefited from the 
resources of their respective hinterlands without 
having to bear their development costs. 
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HONG KONG AND SINGAPORE - NASCENT POST INDUSTRIAL 
CITIES? by Alan Tate 
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Fran Concept Plan to Master Plan 1985-87 

The triangular form of the Floriade site has been 
strengthened with three axes forming a patte d'oie 
or goosefoot which will be retained during develop-
ment after 1992. Between the axes will be different 
sections of the Garden Festival each with a distinct 
form. 

Implementation 

Construction and planting work began in 1985 giving 
six clear growing seasons before opening in 1992. 
This is important because a Garden Festival is 
dependent on vegetation to enclose and provide the 
three dimensional effect necessary to give separ-
ation of spaces and exhibitions. For example the 
main structure planting is trees ten metres high. 
With such a design all must be precise - the 
straight line cannot be bent. Between 1987 and 1992 
there will be further design development as more and 
more exhibitors and participants are arranged. It 
is the nature of the exposition content in a garden 
festival that a strong structure is required which 
can be divided and developed. 

The Permanent after use post 1992 

In order to design for afteruse it is necessary to 
allocate the permanent parkland and the separate 
temporary exhibition areas which will be developed 
after a garden festival. Major destruction of 
established landscape and planting will be avoided 
by planning for after-use from the beginning. 
Avenues of trees, roadside planting and pond areas 
will be retained and give the Rokkeveen housing area 
an immediate maturity. Consequently recreation 
areas will be able to tolerate high density use frcm 
the beginning - young planting will not have to be 
protected. Rokkeveen with its established, mature 
tree planting and wooded areas and special elements 
from the Floriade will have the allure of a mature 
residential and office development. 

CONCLUSION 

The 1992 Floriade is a new step forward in Garden 
Festival design. It will provide both permanent 
parkland and housing and offices. In order to 
achieve that the after-use has been programmed frcrn 
the beginning and we believe this demonstrates the 
importance of long-term preparation, close coll-
aboration between New Town developers and landscape 
architects, and precise construction of main 
landscape structures and temporary exhibition areas. 

BORDING THE FOREST AND 
CONNECTING THE STATION-SOUARE 
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THE DUTCH FLORIADE 1992 - SYNCHRONISM OF LANDSCAPE 
DESIGN AND TOWN PLANNING by Michiel den Ruyter and 
Ton Hinse of the Projectburo Floriade 1992• 
In Holland physical planning is integrated at 
national, provincial and local levels. Indeed there 
is a firm belief that town and landscape planning 
are vital to balance demand and accanmodate changes 
in the use of the landscape. For instance one of 
the major Dutch planning policies has been the 
development of the Randstad concept covering the 
conurbation of the Western Netherlands - Amsterdam, 
Utrecht, Rotterdam, The Hague, Leiden etc. In total 
the population of Randstad is about that of Greater 
London, but the area comprises ten separate cities 
which are planned for both individual identities as 
a whole. 

The various planning authorities operate within a 
long term perspective or series of planning state-
ments within which new urban developments like the 
New town of Zoetermeer are carried out. Concurrently 
major landscape planning changes are also taking 
place - most notably the withdrawal of land from 
arable and pastoral agriculture and the substitution 
of forestry. There is a necessary relationship and 
balance between urban and landscape planning 
policies. 

All this is a form of process planning: there is no 
fixed plan, because, naturally, demands and desires 
are constantly changing. But in Randstad we feel 
process planning is notable for the consequent 
integration of green areas and regional recreation 
areas and the development of the major New Town of 
Zoetermeer. 
The New Town: Zoetermeer 

First planned in 1963 Zoetermeer is intended to 
house overspill from the Hague. The aim has been to 
raise the population from 8000 in 1963 to a total of 
100,000. Concurrently the population has reached 
86,000. The basis for the 1968 structure plan was a 
core of compact, high density development. Around 
this core is a zone of recreation areas - parks and 
gardens - which serves as a buffer between the New 
Town and the countryside beyond. 

Within Zoetermeer the district of Rokkeveen will 
have 9000 houses in 300 ha, mainly low rise. The 
district is alongside the A12 motorway and the 
railway line to The Hague. The central area of 
Rokkeveen is next to the railway station and there 
are three separate sub-districts each defined by 
structural landscape. The next Dutch Floriade or 
International Garden Festival will take place in the 
Western district and housing construction will then 
follow after 1992. 

Garden Festivals in the Netherlands 

International Garden Festivals are mounted in 
different countries particularly Germany, France and 
most recently Britain with its Liverpool I.G.F. in 
1984. In Holland these international expositions 
take place once every ten years and the Zoetermeer 
Floriade will be the fourth in this series. Previous 
Floriaden were held in Rotterdam (1960) and in two 
separate sites in Amsterdam in 1972 and 1982. These 
Festivals are major events with millions of 
visitors. The 1992 Floriade is being organised by 
the Dutch Horticultural Council and the municipal-
ities of The Hague and Zoetermeer. The total area 
is 80 ha comprising 25 ha of forestry, 30 ha of 
permanent parkland and 25 ha of exhibition area 
which will be developed for housing and office use 
after 1992. In addition there will be 8 ha of car 
parking near the railway station. 

Relationships between Floriade, Green Belt and Hous-
ing Development. Because the new housing and office 
development will be to the east of the site area 
(near the station) the permanent parkland is of 
necessity in the west. Consequently a triangular 
shape emerged for the Festival master plan with the 
residential area fitting into a rhomboid shape. The 
planning of these forms by both landscape architects 
and city planners has led to a master plan which is 
essentially post-modern and formal. These landscape 
plan forms have become the base-point for both city-
design and landscape master planning. 



3) Greening of old, derelict, industrial areas 
like the Pare de l'Escorxador (the old 
slaughterhouses) or the Pare de l'Espanya 
Industrial. 

4) Small infill parks and new squares such as 
those in the Gracia District. 

5) Street improvements which involve greening of 
land sterilised in the 1960's for highway 
development or creating new Ramblas-like 
streets like the Avinguida Gaudi which leads 
to Gaudi's Sagrada Familia. 

Curiously, though there is talk of recovering green 
space, there is little ecological or biological 
theory behind all this action. For we are seeing 
architects and urbanists and politicians and artists 
enact their vision of what the late twentieth 
century city should be. Spain lacks landscape 
architects and ecologists. For its successful bid 
for the 1992 Olympics, this city had already half 
rebuilt the old stadium on Montjuic originally 
constructed for the proposed 1936 Olympics (which 
ended up in Berlin) and created facilities such as 
an immaculate new Velodrcme with its "poema visual" 
by Joan Brossa. 

This city is a hive of park-making activity and this 
will hum even more now the Olympics are definite - a 
section of the old docklands will be rebuilt to make 
an Olympic Village with long term use for public 
housing - Mortorell Bohigas Mackay are already at 
work on this "new town" within the existing quarter 
of Poble Nou. This Olympic Village will link with 
Manuel de Sola-Morales i Rubio's Moll de la Fusta or 
new waterfront which consists of a subtle modulation 
of road and highway so that roads, half sunken, do 
not divide town and the water. Fronting this is a 
promenade some 600m long lined with Fan Palm 
(Washingtonia filifera) and Date Palm (Phoenix 
dactylifera) in a curiously nineteenth century 
style. 

Look to the Pare de l'Espana Industrial for some-
thing very much of the 1980's though something also 
involving linear arrangements of trees, lines of 
Planes in this case. These tree rows sit aside a 
lake above which rise steps and great towers in 
concrete, granite, red and yellow tiles surmounted 
by floodlights, which make this park a place for 
night-time congregation. Water, earth, air and fire 
are points of reference in this design and the 
towers refer to the Pints dels vints bridge in San 
Sebastian, for designer Luis Pena-Ganchegui is a 
Basque. 
To me the Pare de l'Espanya Industrial illustrated 
all that is good about the best of park design in 
Barcelona: it is full of panache, bold and exhil-
arating. But it is not complete: it lacks its 
sports hall and its Dragon of St George by Andres 
Nagel which will decend the steps into the water. 
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Nor is it perfect: it is popular and heavily used 
and is suffering; the grass is worn and the lakes 
with their goldfish are murky, not clear. of 
course, they are concrete-lined which is usual for 
new lakes in Spain, and the construction generally 
is rough. But what panache! 

Walk over to Sant Station for careful and immaculate 
detailing. The Placa de l'Estacio de Sants is a 
public place without trees. Sant Station has been 
rebuilt and is the train terminal for travel to the 
West. To one side is the Pare de l'Espanya Indus-
trial, but in front and behind were parking decks 
over the rail tracks. Helio Pinon and Albert 
Viaplana have designed these decks as paved plazas. 
Lacking trees because of structural constraints they 
have paved their designs with pink granite which 
subtly rises and falls across the plaza from which 
emerges a sequence of slight and delicate structures 
while beyond is the chaos of the city. Tall metal 
shade structures snake up and down, a line of 
granite columns lean to one side and there is a 
delightful sequence of cascading metal fountains 
through which children run or cycle. This is subtle 
stuff, too delicate for me, the metalwork is grey 
and does not read sufficiently strongly during the 
day while the careful illumination appears retiring 
viewed against the night lights and neon of 
commercial Barcelona. 

Around the city to north and west are a series of 
quarries and some of these have been made into 
parks. Pare de la Creueta del Coll by Josep 
Martorell and David Mackay is north of Antoni 
Gaudi's Pare Guell. It extends to 16.41 ha (40 
acres), covers a hilltop to which will rise walks 
and terraces, but so far only a leisure pool in the 
base of the quarry has been built. 

To the west is a memorial garden, the Fossar de la 
Pedrera notched into the side of the mountain, 
Montjuic, which rises over the west of Barcelona -
and on which the Olympic stadium is being rebuilt. 
The westernmost face of Montjuic is a vast municipal 
cemetery and the Fossar de la Pedrera by Beth Gali 
lies above the terraces of tcmbs. You enter via a 
wide grassy ramp of granite stones set in the earth 
with a line of cypress to one side. At the top of 
the ramp is the gateway to the garden consisting of 
a series of columns on which are inscribed the names 
of those fallen in the Civil War. Beyond, inside 
the quarry are a lawn and a reflecting pool which 
make this a poignant and contemplative place. In 
this garden is real and permanent quality proving 
that the creativity present in current park design 
in Barcelona can reflect real emotion and historical 
truths as well as play tunes of a Modernist and 
Post-Modernist variety. That climb to the Fossar de 
la Pedrera will remain in my memory. 

Helio Pinon and Albert 
Viaplana have designed these decks as paved plazas. 

Footnotes: 

(1) Ajuntament de Barcelona Plans _i Projectes per 
a Barcelona 1981/1982 
ISBN 84-500-8343-5 (1983) p.9. 
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BARCELONA: WORLD CITY AND 
by Robert Holden 

Look to the Pare de l'Espana Industrial for sane-
thing very much of the 1980's though something also 
involving linear arrangements of trees, 

But it is not complete: it lacks its 
sports hall and its Dragon of St George by Andres 
Nagel which will decend the steps into the water. 

Walk over to Sant Station for careful and immaculate 
detailing. The Placa de l'Estacio de Sants is a 
public place without trees. 

CITY OF PARKS 

Barcelona, chief city of Catalonia and centre of its 
own trading empire in the Middle Ages, was founded 
by the Phoenicians three centuries before Christ, 
population 1,750,000 with a metropolitan area 
population of over 3 million. It is a place which 
sees itself as a world city. Hence its successful 
bid for the 1992 Olympics. 

It is also a city which demonstrates that effective 
landscape cannot be divorced from politics. In 1975 
Franco died; at last the end of the dictatorship 
was in sight and those in the University of 
Barcelona and particularly the School of Architec-
ture could see an opportunity for their dreams of a 
new democratic world to be realised. This must tend 
to seem hyberbole to an Anglo-Saxon readership who 
often believe ambitious theorising to be overblown 
hot air: 

"La ciutat es un signe d'identitat, un 
testimoni historic de les transformations 
socials i economiques i una mostra de 
produccio de cultura" (1) 

(The city is a sign of identity, a testimony 
to history of social and economic change and 
is a proof of cultural achievement) 

: Pasqual Maragall, Mayor of Barcelona. 

In what can only be likened to an atmosphere of The 
New Deal Oriol Bohigas, head of the School of 
Architecture and principal of architects Martorell 
Bohigas Mackay, became Director of Planning (Delegat 
de Serveis d'Urbanisme) - for the Municipality. 
Thanks to his patronage many young graduates frcm 
the Architecture School have undertaken park designs 
for the city. Indeed, this is a town where munici-
pal elections are fought on park design issues, not 
whether or not to have parks, but what sort of 
designs they should be. At the last election 
Ricardo Bofill was a spokesman for the right and 
Oriol Bohigas was spokesman for the left. The 
socialists won. 
Bohigas' guidelines were projects not plans; 
reconstruction not expansion; quality not quanti-
fication, and finally an emphasis on parks rather 
than massive public housing. In Barcelona they are 
trying to "Monumentalise" the city. "Monuments" 
refer to the collective memory of the city. Thus 
they are using new public parks and civic improve-
ments (what they call "urban interventions") and 
works of art to revitalize both the old city and the 
late twentieth century suburbs. Bohigas quotes 
Camillo Sitte, Kevin Lynch, Aldo Rosse and Krier as 
precedents. For his aim is to use park and civic 
design to humanize the city. Thus they are even 
demolishing flyovers and freeways dating from the 
1960's. As Director of Planning Bohigas decided not 
to produce yet another plan; his planning is about 
action on the ground not exhaustive planning 
documents, so he had relied on the existing 1976 Pla 
General Metropolita (P.G.M.) and concentrated on 
action rather than further theorising. 

So far over 160 projects of civic improvement have 
been completed or are under way at some five levels 
of action: 
1) Reincorporation of 1960's urban highways into 

the city - such as the demolition of the fly-
over close to housing at La Rovira tunnel in 
District XII. 

2) Large new parks or urban spaces such as the 
Moll de Fusta, the new waterfront released for 
public use after its commercial demise. 
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schemes at Rotherhithe and Thamesmead demonstrate 
that by careful design a variety of wildlife can be 
accommodated despite the close proximity of people 
(8). 

It is of course possible for an ecological approach 
to be developed on a much larger scale. Woodlands 
were planted in the suburbs of Amsterdam in the 
1930s and since then the Amsterdam Bos has provided 
a stimulus for many landscape designers. In recent 
years Dutch experience formed the basis of several 
examples of naturalistic planting in Britain. One 
of the best is in Warrington New Town where an 
ecological approach was used in the design of 
landscapes for housing on the former site of the 
Royal Ordnance factory (9). The result is a most 
attractive wooded landscape within which the new 
town has been developed. The belts of trees with 
their links to the surrounding countryside can be 
seen as continuous threads of nature through the 
residential environment. A similar effect has been 
achieved with Russia Dock Wood, a newly created park 
within the docklands of Rotherhithe in South-East 
London. Naturalistic planting, together with a 
series of pools and weirs, has created a remarkably 
natural landscape in close proximity to the housing. 
Reed buntings and sedge warblers have already become 
established, and the colony of wild ducks is much 
appreciated by local children. Though only recently 
developed this is already a most attractive park. 

Many examples of ecological approaches to urban 
landscape design were described by Ruff and Tregay 
in 1982 (10). Further examples are contained in the 
recently published proceedings of a joint conference 
between the British Ecological Society and the 
Landscape Institute entitled 'Ecology and Design in 
Landscape' (11). New approaches are becoming 
accepted for the use of open space in cities. Even 
formal Victorian parks are being converted to more 
natural landscapes, as in the case of Spinney Hill 
Park in Leicester where colourful meadows have re-
placed the close mown lawns. But again, this is a 
case of making the most of the open spaces which 
already exist. What is needed is a more radical 
approach to the landscape of cities. The vast areas 
of derelict land associated with declining indus-

tries in many of our conurbations offer unique 
opportunities to rethink the urban landscape. Some 
are already underway. There are proposals for 
extensive tracts of town woodland in the West 
Midlands. If woodlands, why not wetlands? Derelict 
docks and sewage farms offer possibilities for 
wetland wildlife that could be very popular in urban 
areas. Future plans for the vast acreage of Bedding-
ton Sewage Farm near Croydon include an extensive 
nature reserve with lakes, reedbeds and lagoons for 
marshland birds. It will be a most attractive 
landscape for people as well as waterfowl. 

Attractive landscapes attract investors too. 
Although the benefits of environmental improvements 
are rarely quantified in conventional economics, it 
is clear that more natural landscapes are more 
desirable. 'Unspoilt' says it all. By bringing 
nature back into urban landscapes there is a chance 
that people may re-establish links with the natural 
world to an extent that has not been possible for 
many town or city dwellers since before the 
industrial revolution. 
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7 The William Curtis Park near Tower Bridge 
pioneered the development of nature parks in 
Britain's inner cities. The increase in 
numbers of species of butterflies over 8 
years is a dramatic indication of what can be 
achieved on a small inner city site. 
Photo: D. Goode. 
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to the London Docklands Development Corporation, but 
was destroyed when a firm of decorators used it as a 
trestle while refurbishing the Foster Warehouse on 
Millwall Dock for the LDDC. 

A second study of Docklands was completed in 1987 
and illustrated with a brochure and model. Since 
the London Docklands Development Corporation does 
not have the power to formulate strategic plans, 
this study concentrated on area plans and on the 
types of open space which are appropriate to 
Docklands. It found the standard of landscape 
detailing in Docklands to be comparatively high, but 
the standard of open space planning to be depress-
ingly low, except in the Surrey Docks, where it is 
good but not brilliant. Outdoor space, like indoor 
space, must be of the right size and in the right 
location. Due regard must then be paid to the 
choice of furnishing materials and to the outdoor 
equivalents of windows, doors, heating, ventilation 
and lighting. 

In 1985 Thames Polytechnic widened its horizons and 
proposed a Strategic Open Space System for North-
East London. This drew upon the earlier studies and 
involved a full reconsideration of Abercrombie's web 
of open space. Our main conclusion was that London 
should go forward with making a web of interconnec-
ted open spaces but that the web land need not be 
green in colour. One does not expect 'blue movies' 
to be coloured blue and one should not expect 'green 
space' to be coloured green. To say that 'town 
squares are part of the urban green' means they are 
environmentally attractive areas, not that they 
contain grass, trees or shrubs. Nor does the Green 
Party concentrate on policies for vegetation. 
London's green web should be made up of urban 
squares, pedestrian alleys, riverside walks, 
shopping arcades, public gardens, wildlife corridors 
and linear parks of the type which Abercrombie 
undoubtedly had in mind. The plan for North East 
London is shown on the accompanying drawing, and 
copies of the report are still available. 

CONCLUSION 

London is not the only city in need of an updated 
landscape strategy. The Government's inner city 
initiative should be used to develop pilot projects 
all over the country, especially where urban 
development corporations are established. The chief 
lesson to learn fran London Docklands is that a city 
can do without traditional land use planning, but 
cannot do without Abercrcmbie's style of strategic 
landscape planning. 

FOOTNOTE 

Further details of the Abercrombie Plan, and of the 
need for an update, can be found in Chapters 5 and 
10 of Turner, T., Landscape Planning (Hutchinson, 
1987), and in the following publications, which are 
available from Thames Polytechnic, School of 
Architecture and Landscape, Oakfield Lane, Dartford, 
Kent. 

London Landscape Guide, 1984 (£1.50 inc. p & p). A 
guide to sites of landscape interest in London, 
published by the South East Chapter of the Landscape 
Institute. 

A Strategic Open Space System for North East London, 
1985 (£5 inc. p & p). Published by Thames Poly-
technic. 

Docklands Brochure, 1987 (£2.50 inc. p & p). 
Published by Thames Polytechnic. 

In 1986 the landscape group at Thames Polytechnic 
joined in the Department of the Environment's 
Croydon Design Initiative and began to consider the 
relevance of strategic open space planning to a 
London Borough. An exhibition and a model attracted 
great interest at the 1987 Chelsea Flower Show and 
illustrated the following points: 

1) the engineer's expensive policy of 'draining' 
surface water into underground pipes has 
downgraded Croydon's urban landscape from the 
ecological, aesthetic and recreational points 
of view. There must be a shift from surface 
water drainage to surface water management. 

2) Croydon Parks Department spends far too much 
time and far too much money on cutting grass. 
Full consideration should be given to alter-
native mowing regimes and the management of 
wildflower meadows. 

3) there is great potential in Central Croydon 
for further pedestrianisation, and for the 
redesign of existing pedestrian areas using 
better materials. Concrete slabs and Berberis 
must make way for warm-coloured bricks and 
lush planting. The 1950's ended 27 years ago. 

4) if Croydon was permeated by a New Town-style 
system of footpaths and cycleways, as part of 
a green web, it would: 

make the town less surburban. 

save residents from having to drive to the 
town centre. 
allow distributed car parking and thus 
ease the parking and traffic problems in 
the tcwn centre. 

The 1972 plan 
for Moskow reconstruction. 
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NATURE IN THE CITY 
by Dr. David Goode 
Why is it that advertisers use images of nature and 
the countryside to sell their products when most 
people live in towns and cities? Advertisers are 
not fools. Images of a desirable environment pay. 
Images of run down inner-cities don't. But what 
prospect is there for the dream world of these 
advertisements becoming a reality? 

Over the past ten years a concern for nature in 
towns and cities has developed spontaneously in many 
parts of Europe and North America. Recent studies 
of city wildlife have demonstrated that a host of 
plants and animals are able to thrive in the city 
environment, and it is becoming well established 
that many people value seeing wildlife where they 
live. 

Take London for example. Since the early nineteenth 
century the capital has expanded rapidly from a 
relatively small and closely confined city to the 
sprawling metropolis of today. As the city's 
tentacles spread they engulfed numerous outlying 
villages and towns together with the intervening 
countryside. Fortunately not everything was covered 
in bricks and mortar. Many fragments of the 
countryside survived and are now encapsulated within 
the urban sprawl. Vestiges of woods, river valleys, 
heaths and commons, even farmland with hedges, ponds 
and ditches can still be found among the twentieth 
century suburbs. Hampstead Heath, Dulwich Woods, 
Wimbledon Common and Walthamstow Marsh are examples 
of ancient habitats which still retain a rich 
variety of wildlife. 

But it is the unintentionally wild places which now 
provide habitats for most of London's wildlife. 
Derelict railway depots, disused waterworks, 
Victorian cemeteries, railway embankments and even 
the roofs of buildings provide new urban habitats. 
Kestrels nest on city centre office blocks, herons 
fish in the Royal Parks, and foxes regularly raise 
cubs on wasteland within a stone's throw of the Old 
Vic Theatre. Wildlife is there but not by design. 

London is not unusual. One of the wildlife 
spectacles of Washington D.C. is the gathering of 
turkey-vultures which fish for eels at the 
reservoirs in Georgetown. Nearby suburban woodland 
in the Glover-Archbold Park supports a rich variety 
of birds including the magnificent pileated 
woodpecker. New York has its attractions too. Over 
200 species of birds are regularly recorded during 
migration periods in Central Park, and graffiti-
covered subway trains pass between vast flocks of 
waterfowl whilst crossing Jamaica Bay to J.F. 

1. Wild daffodils in Lesne Abbey Woods near 
Greenwich. This fragment of London's ancient 
woodland is now totally surrounded by 
suburban housing yet the woods retain many of 
their natural features. 
Photo: D. Goode. 

Kennedy Airport. In Toronto the highlight is a 
man-made spit, created by dumping 'landfill* in Lake 
Ontario, which now forms the finest wildlife habitat 
for miles around. The spit has breeding colonies of 
gulls and terns and provides hunting territory in 
winter for snowy owls right on the Toronto water-
front. Go anywhere in the world and you will find 
nature making the most of places we create. 

Increasingly it is being argued that such places 
should be preserved, not only for their wildlife per 
se, but to provide places where people can 
experience nature at first hand. So Toronto has its 
'Friends of the Spit' and Walthamstow Marshes in 
London were saved from gravel winning by a vigorous 
campaign led by local people. A hundred years ago 
others fought to save Hampstead Heath as an open 
space for Londoners to enjoy. We are now witnessing 
a period of enthusiasm and vigour comparable with 
the 'open spaces' movement of the Victorian era; but 
it no longer stems simply from a desire to protect 
open spaces for human enjoyment. Appreciation of 
wildlife is now firmly on the agenda. 

Urban nature conservation differs from other more 
traditional approaches to conservation in that it 
does not place priority on rare or endangered 
species or habitats, but gives considerable weight 
to the values and benefits of urban wildlife to 
local people. Arguments for conservation of totally 
artificial habitats, such as disused railway land or 
neglected cemeteries have established new precedents 
in the case-law of planning. Moseley Bog in 
Birmingham, disused filterbeds in Hackney and a 
small piece of woodland between the railways in 
Chiswick - the Gunnersbury Triangle - have each 
provided new criteria for urban nature conservation. 

A fundamental feature of urban nature conservation 
in Britain is that it is a grass-roots movement. It 
is not imposed from above by statutory authorities 
but has grown as a response to people's needs. 
People who feel themselves dispossessed of nature 
are taking action to save even the most unlikely 
spots and they are winning. The proliferation of 
urban wildlife groups is a clear sign of the 
strength of the movement. During the past seven 
years over eighty urban wildlife groups have been 
set up in towns and cities throughout Britain, and 
more are to come. New attitudes are becoming 
established and a new ethos towards wildlife in the 
city which recognises these values is now reflected 
in many local plans. 

2 & 3. Filter beds by the River Lea in Hackney, 
disused since 1969, have been colonised 
naturally by wetland vegetation and now form 
an attractive wildlife habitat much 
appreciated by local people. 
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But this new movement is not only concerned with 
nature reserves. It includes all aspects of 
greening from city farms and community gardens to 
roof gardens and window boxes (1). As well as the 
urban wildlife groups there is a proliferation of 
organisations devoted to greening including the 
national Think Green campaign and Landlife in 
Liverpool. Equivalents in North America include the 
Urban Wilderness Gardeners of Toronto, and the Green 
Guerillas of New York. Both are devoted to creating 
community gardens on vacant sites. Recent years 
have seen a spate of handbooks and practical guides 
for greening projects, one of the best of which is 
the Community Landscapes Pack produced by Think 
Green and Manchester City Council (2). A recent 
review of 'Community Involvement in Greening' by 
Christine Bradley for the Groundwork Foundation 
identifies problems and recommends strategies for 
success in this rapidly developing field (3). 

In parallel with voluntary organisations some local 
authorities have taken a lead in developing policies 
for protecting urban wildlife. London, Manchester 
and the West Midlands all developed strategies for 
conservation as part of strategic planning prior to 
abolition of the Metropolitan County Councils. In 
Greater London this involved a comprehensive survey 
and evaluation of 2000 sites of potential value for 
wildlife, representing one fifth of the land area of 
the capital. Sites were graded according to their 
value in London as a whole, within individual 
boroughs and even at the local level. This 
evaluation took account of people's needs for nature 
as well as the intrinsic wildlife quality of 
individual sites. Policies advocated by the Greater 
London Ecology Unit have been adopted by many of the 
London Boroughs in their local plans, and nine 
public inquiries have resulted in decisions in 
favour of nature conservation in recent years (4). 

Perhaps the most impressive application of an 
ecological approach to planning is that of West 
Berlin. A complete inventory has been made of 
ecological factors throughout the city. All 
vegetation was mapped and many ecological variables 
measured. This data provides the basis for a 
rigorous process of ecological planning described by 
Henke and Sukopp in 'A Natural Approach to Cities' 
(5). Similar examples of planning for urban 
wildlife in the USA are contained in a recent 
publication by the National Institute for Urban 
Wildlife entitled 'Integrating Man and Nature in the 
Metropolitan Environment' (6). It seems that many 
ideas generated by the joint UK/USA conference on 
Greening Cities held in Liverpool in 1984 are now 
coming to fruition. 

Much effort in urban nature conservation is devoted 
to protecting existing habitats which are increas-
ingly under pressure for development. Especially in 
the densely built-up areas of inner cities local 
groups regularly campaign to save particular plots 
simply because they are the only places in the 

neighbourhood where anything resembling the natural 
world can still be seen. Such places may be poor 
examples of natural habitats - those concerned with 
urban wildlife conservation are often forced to make 
the best of a bad job - but such places certainly 
have rarity value. They have survived until now by 
chance, not by design. If we were to design cities 
to include nature the picture would be very 
different. 

The very habitats which have developed so success-
fully on derelict or vacant land demonstrate what is 
possible. They provide a particularly good guide 
since most of the species involved are already 
closely adapted to the artificial conditions of 
towns and cities. These are the very species which 
do best and many of them are very attractive. 

Landscape designers, ecologists and horticultural-
ists have the skills to create new habitats. We 
cannot recreate ancient woodlands, or other 
traditionally managed habitats such as hay meadows, 
but many other kinds of naturalistic vegetation can 
be created very effectively. Technical information 
on habitat creation is becoming more readily 
available. Practical handbooks now exist for a 
variety of habitats and the compendium published by 
the Ecological Parks Trust in 1986 contains a wealth 
of practical information for promoting nature in 
cities and towns (7). 

So far most habitat creation schemes in urban areas 
of Britain have been at the modest scale of ecology 
parks. The William Curtis Ecological Park, which 
existed near Tower Bridge from 1978 to 1985, was a 
fine example of what is possible on an inner-city 
site. It was remarkably successful, not only in the 
range of habitats and species which it supported, 
but also in catering for local schoolchildren who 
would otherwise have had little or no contact with 
nature. Sadly, it was only available on a temporary 
lease and the site is now part of the London Bridge 
development, but it was an important pioneer 
venture. Recently a number of permanent ecology 
parks have been created in London including Camley 
Street Natural Park at King's Cross, Tump 53 Nature 
Park in Thamesmead, and Lavender Pond and Rother-
hithe Park in the Surrey Docks. They all have dual 
roles, providing for education, and enjoyment by 
local residents. Those developed within housing 

Reedbeds planted along a canal in Thamesmead 
form part of a nature park in the midst of 
this residential development. 
Photo: D. Goode. 

5 & 6. Camley Street Natural Park, 5 minutes walk 
from King's Cross station, was created on the 
site of a disused coal yard (i) during 
construction in April 1984 and (ii) after 
completion in October 1985. The park is now 
booked a year in advance by local schools for 
outdoor studies. 
Photos: J. Chandler. 
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Ministers, and especially the Prime Minister, should 
recognise that, so long as we depend for local 
administration and delivery of crucial services on 
institutions with no real autonomy, government and 
Parliament cannot escape the ultimate responsibility 
for the quality and effectiveness of those 
services. The record and current attitude of the 
Government is to take power and autonomy away from 
local councils and local people, while laying the 
blame for failure at local level. 

The Government hold directly conflicting views. In 
industry they call for local and regional initia-
tives and solutions, the market solution, but in 
local government policy the Government centralise 
more and more power. However, they cannot 
centralise the ideas and the knowledge so essential 
to good local government. The Prime Minister and 
successive Secretaries of State apparently cannot 
accept, let alone work with, the competition of 
ideas in a plural democratic society. 

What about the Government's policies and initia-
tives? On Monday, the Chancellor of the Duchy of 
Lancaster described Government priorities. He said 
that they were "to ensure that the benefits of a 
property-owning democracy and an enterprise economy 
reach those parts of the country that they have not 
yet reached" - [Official Report, 29 June 1987; Vol. 
118, c. 348]. 

It sounded faintly like an advert for German beer 
except that the Government's product is a lot of 
gas, a bit of froth and a bitter taste. They have 
taken a plethora of initiatives of limited value and 
impact. They have proposed city action teams, task 
forces, urban development grants, urban regeneration 
grants, urban development corporations and Mr 
Richard Branson. Several are obscure, with few, if 
any, new cash resources. Others, like urban 
development corporations, are more significant but 
even in total they fall hopelessly short of the 
scale and nature of the task. 

I challenge Ministers to explain their objectives 
for these policies and to explain what they propose 
in the Queen's Speech. Can they tell us what they 
think these initiatives will have achieved by the 
end of this Parliament? There is still an absence 
of any clear sense of purpose and of a strategy to 
bring resources back to the inner cities in anything 
like sufficient quality or quantity. No one seems 
to know who is in charge. Is it the Chancellor or 
the Duchy of Lancaster, or the Secretary of State 
for Trade and Industry? According to today's 
Financial Times, in a period of a few hours 
yesterday, no fewer than four different Cabinet 
Ministers claimed overall responsibility for heading 
this alleged drive to solve inner city problems. Who 
is in charge? Who is responsible? ... None of these 
initiatives will bring any new freedom or choice to 
people in the areas concerned. Indeed, urban 
development corporations meeting in secret deny 
freedom of information or involvement not just to 
individuals but to local authorities and to 
voluntary organisations as well. Such corporations 
are not required to cooperate in other local plans; 
too often, the property market leads their work and 
it is not led by local people's needs or choices. 
The London Docklands development corporation is the 
worst example in that regard. [An Hon. Member: "It 
is very successful."] In answer to questions from 
my Hon. Friend the Member for Newham, South (Mr 
Spearing), the Secretary of State for the Environ-
ment has admitted that the total impact of the 
London Docklands Development Corporation is a net 
loss of jobs in the area concerned. That was the 
Government's answer during Question Time. ... No one 
can convince me that the constituents of Newham can 
afford an £80,000 apartment in the docklands. They 

are being priced out of the development corporation 
area because of what is going on there in the 
property market. 

To be effective, spending and development must be 
with the participation of local communities and 
should not be undertaken on their behalf or imposed 
on them. The dockland experiment and experience 
shows that public investment must come first. That 
is the lesson from American experience and of the 
best of local government. Absence of such 
participation is exactly what many Tories complain 
about when they criticise local councils. However, 
it is exactly what they now apparently support and 
propose in their policies on central direction and 
control. 
It is sad to see that the Chancellor of the Duchy of 
Lancaster has lost the battle with the Secretary of 
State for the Environment over contract compliance 
legislation. Again, the American experience is 
clear; again, legislation is necessary; and again 
I emphasise that the Labour party stands ready to 
assist with the passage of sensible contract 
compliance proposals. 
It is deplorable to see the complete absence of any 
intention to strengthen the Race Relations Act 1976 
or legislation to end racial harassment in housing. 
In 1983, in similar circumstances, the Conservative 
Party manifesto said: "Our goal is to make Britain 
the best housed nation in Europe". 
In the eight years of Tory policy, investment in 
housing has been slashed. Millions of houses are 
now unfit and 1 million more have fallen into 
disrepair, giving the nation a total housing repair 
bill of a staggering £50 billion. That includes 
many thousands of families in owner-occupied inner-
city houses who cannot even get improvement grants. 
About 250,000 elderly people want to move to more 
suitable accommodation, such as bungalows or 
ground-floor flats, but cannot do so because 
Government policies stop councils building that 
accommodation and releasing family homes to those on 
the waiting list. The Tory attitude to housing is 
that its provision should be left to the market, 
that somehow Adam Smith's hidden hand will ensure 
that enough housing will be provided and that divine 
intervention will ensure that, as fewer resources go 
into council housing, more will go into the private 
sector. That has not happened, and it is unlikely 
to happen. 

Editors' note: the Urban Design Quarterly 
approached the environmental spokesmen of the three 
main opposition parties and the Secretary of State 
for the Environment. The sole response is above. 
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It used to be accepted that councils' main 
programmes were the most important tools in the 
process of regeneration, but the Government have 
abandoned that approach. The special programmes are 
hopelessly inadequate to solve the problems. More-
over, the collapse of manufacturing industry has had 
devastating additional effects on many inner city 
and urban areas, compounding the problems that they 
face. In addition, when one recognises that housing 
investment programmes in those same areas have been 
slashed from £2 billion in 1979 to £621 million this 
year, and that the loss of housing subsidy totals 
£1.4 billion, it is impossible not to see the damage 
that the Government's policies have done. 

The plethora of conflicting, confused, contradictory 
legislation, and the financial powers that have been 
condemned as so damaging even by the Audit 
Commission and by any reasonable person, should lead 
anyone to conclude that the position of local 
government in many of these areas has become 
impossible. 

The Government are in danger of compounding these 
failures, as the Financial Times said in a leading 
article yesterday. Like our amendments the FT 
concludes that the Government have no coherent 
strategy or philosophy for the future of local 
government in Britain. Like us, that newspaper 
questions the motives and the methods of the 
Government. To his credit, the Right Hon. Member 
for Henley called, as we do, for a coherent 
government strategy to deal with these problems. Few 
outside the Conservative party - in Parliament, at 
least - believe that we can solve the problems of 
the inner cities and urban areas by ad hoc, piece-
meal, unco-ordinated, ill-considered change of the 
type that we have experienced and which is proposed. 

The Government propose again to diminish the 
constitutional position of elected local government. 
Few believe that that can lead to more effective, 
more sensitive, better quality, more open or 
responsive public services in education, housing 
provision or social services. 
That is not to say that the status quo is acceptable 
to us. No one can be content with a position in 
which millions of our fellow citizens suffer 
inadequate housing, education, health and 
environment. Change is not only necessary but 
inevitable. How we manage that change is at the 
centre of the political differences between the 
Labour party and the Government. It is time for a 
new agenda for local government. We believe that 
the reform of local government functions, structure 
and finance should be on that agenda. That, too, is 
a widely held view - except, apparently, in the 
present Cabinet. 

There should be a White Paper on inner-city 
policies. The last one - regrettably, the only 
major study of urban policy - was launched by my 
Right Hon. Friend the Member for Bethnal Green and 
Stepney (Mr Shore) when he was Secretary of State 
for the Environment in 1977, a decade ago. The 
Government should respond quickly and positively to 
the realistic, reasonable requests from Jeremy 
Beecham of the Association of Metropolitan 
Authorities and Margaret Hodge of the Association of 
London Authorities for the opening of a new, 
constructive dialogue in what they describe as a 
spirit of co-operation. Such discussions should 
also include the voluntary organisations from the 
beginning. Their considerable expertise will be 
invaluable if they are consistently involved. 



URBAN DESIGN QUARTERLY No. 24 SEPTEMBER 1987 

The early studies looked at the green belt, and in 
particular at the landscape issues raised by the 
cement industry. It was immediately apparent that a 
landscape plan should have been prepared for these 
areas in 1952. In that year the Minister of Housing 
and Local Government gave permission for a series of 
enormous chalk quarries without giving any serious 
consideration to the after-use of the land. The 
landscape around Dartford and Thurrock contains a 
depressing splurge of housing and industry, inter-
rupted by enormous quarries and patches of down-
trodden 'green belt' land. It could have been made 
into a vastly better new town than Milton Keynes, 
with white cliffs, blue lakes, and a network of 
footpaths running through new woods, parks, meadows 
and secure agricultural wedges. The main open space 
link in Thurrock is the Mardyke Valley. This was 
another of Abercrombie's proposals, but the river 
engineers have made the watercourse into a sterile 
agricultural canal, with the bridges too low for 
boats. Thurrock remains the key to an east-of-
London growth corridor. 

Two subsequent studies looked at London Docklands 
(1982) and the Lee Valley Regional Park (1983). The 
latter was first proposed in Abercrombie's plan. 
Instead of a strategic link between town and 
country, the study team found a 20-mile strip of 
playing fields and municipal sports centres. The 
strip contains as much open water as the Norfolk 
Broads, but most of it is inaccessible, shut off 
behind high fences which are patrolled by Thames 
Water Authority guard dogs. There are many great 
building sites with views over the water. The Lee 
Valley is exceptionally well suited to a Festival of 
Britain or Garden Festival-type project. This would 
revitalise the urban area and develop the open space 
according to the tastes and preferences of our 
time; more Athens and less Sparta. After the 
disappointments of Liverpool and Stoke, we now know 
that the secret of a successful Garden Festival lies 
in planning the site's after-use in conjunction with 
the Master Plan. 

The landscape success of London Docklands can be 
judged against that of the New Towns, which 
Abercrombie inspired and from whence came the idea 
of Urban Development Corporations. The large scale 
landscape plans for the new towns were a dramatic 
success. Harlow and Hemel Hempstead have a distinct 
character which raises than far above the standard 
of post-war urban sprawl, for three reasons: 

1) the green wedges, which first appeared in 
Abercrombie's sample new town plan, for Ongar 
in Essex. 

2) the strong relationship between urban 
development and topography, with conservation 
of the major urban watercourses. 

3) a coherent tree-planting strategy. 

These ideas are not directly applicable to Docklands 
but it is a tragedy nothing was put in their place. 
A large-scale model of the Thames Polytechnic 
Docklands Study was exhibited at the RIE& and Urban 
Design Group's Thamesside Conference in 1982. It 
showed a series of long vistas extending from the 
Royal Docks to the City of London, and from 
Greenwich to Limehouse. Instead of resurrecting 
Baron Haussmann to carve through the urban fabric, 
the idea was to re-employ the principle of the 
Greenwich axis. 

The new vista would only be evident from selected 
vantage points, just as the Greenwich axis can be 
seen from the Wolfe Statue, Island Gardens and the 
Mud Chute, but not from many intervening points. The 
vantage points should be linked by footpaths, 
meandering on and off the axis with dockside 
promenades, cycleways and greenways, as and where 
appropriate. If tower buildings, like Canary Wharf, 
h a v e to be built on the axis, they should be 
furnished with roof gardens so that they become 
vantage points in themselves, like Hawkesmoor's 
church. The model which showed this plan was sold 

Limehouse Church 

Royal Observatory Greenwich 

[2] Thames Polytechnic's 1985 'Strategic Open 
Space System for north-East London' shows an 
updated version of the Abercrombie plan. The 
term 'open space' now includes, ecological 
corridors, shopping arcades, pedestrian malls, 
dockside promenades, cycleways, woodlands, 
public gardens and, of course, traditional 
parkland. 

AREA WITHIN VISTA - RESTRICT 6UILDING HEIGHT 
TO RETAIN VISTA 

SUGGESTED PEDESTRIAN ROUTE. TAKING ADVANTAGE Of 
THE VISTAS 4 OPENING UP STRETCHES OF THE RIVER. 

FOCAL P0INT5 ON THE VI5TA 



URBAN DESIGN QUARTERLY No. 24 SEPTEMBER 1987 

London's Landscape Strategy: 
by Tom Turner 
THE PLAN 

London and Paris are blessed with great landscape 
plans. The French plan was devised by Haussmann and 
Alphand between 1853 and 1870. It gave Paris a 
clear open space structure, with parks and places as 
the nodes, and avenues as the links. The foundation 
for this plan was laid by Le N$tre in the Seven-
teenth Century, and the work continues. Le Notre's 
Avenue from the Louvre has been pushed into La 
Defense in the last decade. Landscape plans can 
take 300 years to implement, but they produce urban 
space of the highest quality. There is no better 
way of civilising cities. 

London's landscape plan was devised by Professor Sir 
Patrick Abercrombie in 1943-4. It was commissioned 
by the London County Council and followed in a 
desultory manner by the Greater London Council. 
These authorities have gone, but the plan goes 
forward. It has a logic and an inevitability which 
will survive any conceivable political change, even 
a Russian invasion. The open space strategy 
contained in the 1971 General Plan for Moscow bears 
an uncanny resemblence to the 1943-4 London Plan. 

The aim of Abercrombie's great plan was to establish 
one vast web of open space, founded on movement 
corridors: rivers, paths and roads. The web was 
designed to flow with seemless perfection from the 
centre of London out to the green belt and on to the 
wide open spaces beyond. When complete, the web 
will reach back into every urban neighbourhood. No 
one need feel imprisoned by the concrete jungle. 

The strength of Abercrombie's plan lies in its 
flexibility. New links can be created as and when 
the opportunities arise, and new objectives can be 

the need for an update 

built into the plan. The Thamesside walkway, which 
was one of Abercrombie's proposals, is a good 
example. In 1943 there was a large area of 
semi-derelict land on the south bank of the Thames, 
which Abercrombie saw as a major opportunity. The 
Festival of Britain was held on this site in 1951 
and the riverside land became permanent open space. 
The LCC began to push the walkway eastwards along 
what is now the South Bank. The GLC named it the 
Queen's Walk, and made the necessary arrangements 
for its extension with London Weekend Television, 
IBM and other frontagers. The Jubilee Walk pushed 
the idea further east and a major section is now 
being built in front of London Bridge City. The 
Canalway Parks in north-east London and the Green 
Chain in south-east London will one day connect with 
the Thamesside walk. Other links are being made all 
over London. The whole plan should be looking good 
in time for its tercentenery in 2243 A.D. But even 
the best plans must change. An update would be a 
good way of celebrating the plan's Golden Jubilee, 
in 1993. 
THE NEED FOR AN UPDATE 

Because of its many virtues, the Abercrombie plan 
demands an official update. It is a job which the 
GLC should have done and which now falls to the DoE 
and the London Planning Advisory Commission, as the 
only bodies with a strategic planning function for 
London. Open space plans have equal strategic 
importance to road plans. Both relate to communi-
cation systems and both must be kept up to date. 

Some of the ways in which London's landscape 
strategy should be updated have been considered by 
the landscape staff and students at Thames Poly-
technic, in a number of studies which have been 
carried out since 1980. 

R A M M A T I C \ P R O P O S A L S 

Abercrambie's 'Open space plan' of 1943 
proposed a continuous web of open space for 
the London County Council Area. A second 
plan, published in 1944, extended the idea to 
a 30-mile radius of London. 

[1] 
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Dr. John Cunningham, MP for Copeland and Shadow 
Spokesman for the Environment, moved to make an 
amendment to the Queen's speech in The House of 
Commons on 1st July 1987. 
I beg to move, at the end of the Question, to add: 
But humbly regret that the Gracious Speech lacks any 
coherent strategy to regenerate Britain's cities and 
urban areas, contains proposals to diminish local 
accountability and undermine the quality of local 
services, especially housing, and to introduce the 
poll tax; and regret those Government proposals 
which will disrupt Britain's education service, 
limit choice, restrict opportunity, threaten 
standards and lead to greater central control ... 
The recognition by the Government of the need to 
have more urgent and more effective address to the 
needs of Britain's cities and urban areas is 
welcome. The Labour party has believed for many 
years in the need for new policies and mechanisms to 
deal with the deteriorating circumstances in many 
urban communities. A huge consensus for action for 
change has developed outside Parliament and outside 
politics, led by voluntary organisations, the 
Churches and professional bodies. Given the 
mountain of evidence and the broad nature of views 
in that consensus, it is extraordinary that it has 
taken eight years for the Conservative government to 
get the problems of millions of British citizens 
back to the top of the agenda. 

It was over a decade ago that a Labour Government 
recognised that need, when they conceived the ideas 
of partnership to begin a more sustained, coherent 
attempt to improve the physical environment: 
employment opportunities, community facilities, 
housing, education and morale in neglected city and 
urban communities. The principles and ideas 
embodied in partnership are as valid now as then. 
The problems are well defined. We all know that, 
while some areas of all our cities and towns are 
bright, vibrant, attractive, prosperous and 
reasonably safe and secure, although increasingly 
less so, too many of our urban communities are 
forced to live in awful conditions of unfit housing, 
high rates of deprivation, unemployment and crime, 
and have little hope of change unless policies are 
changed dramatically. 

We know that the people want again to make a 
contribution to rebuilding Britain's economy, our 
manufacturing base. We know, as they do, how vital 
it is that our cities should be strong, attractive, 
thriving and well-managed communities because in the 
ebb and flow of national, indeed, international 
change, the cities will always be central to 
millions of people as the places in which they most 
want to live and work. However, a visit to many of 
our major cities today such as Glasgow, Newcastle, 
Leeds, Manchester, Liverpool, Coventry, Birmingham 
and London demonstrates the failures of Government 
policies over the past eight years and the damage 
resulting from those policy failures. We see 
industrial decline, dereliction, social injustice, 
the miseries of persistent high unemployment, low 
pay and racial prejudice. We see that the welfare 
state can no longer guarantee the people's welfare. 
Why is that? Why are large areas of our major towns 
and cities so neglected? Who benefits from such 
neglect? Not their citizens, not Britain. Not the 
British people, whether they live in town or country 
... What has happened is that in election after 
election at local level, the Tory party has been 
driven from office in the inner cities and urban 
areas, leaving manifest problems in its wake - for 
example, in Liverpool. 

Britain is weakened by that weakening of our cities, 
which were and should be the backbone of our 
economy, the centres of British innovation in 
Science, the arts and medicine, as well as in 
industry. Why are school teachers demoralised and 
schools falling down? Why are we unable to fight 

crime as effectively as we should? Why is so much 
housing, whether public or private, rundown and in 
need of repair? Why are so many of our young people 
unemployed? Why are so many women afraid in their 
own cities, even in their own hemes? 

It is not that Tory policies have not been tried. It 
is not that the Tories have not had time. They have 
had eight years. It is not that their policies have 
not been tried extensively. There have been 43 Acts 
of Parliament on local government alone since 1979. 
It is not that Tory Ministers have not tried to 
trick their way through, either. They have tricked 
local government, local communities and even the 
law. On an unprecedented number of occasions, 
Conservative Ministers have acted outside their 
legal powers to frustrate local authorities, and 
when they lose in the courts, do they concede 
graciously? Oh no; they legislate retrospectively 
to make their actions lawful ... Yes, Tory Ministers 
have had time; they have tried; they have tricked 
their way through from time to time - the Secretary 
of State is the best example of that. They have 
failed to meet the challenge of necessary change in 
our communities. To date, the record is one of 
failure and incompetence, but the Government's 
systematic removal of financial support for our 
inner cities has been no accident. It was not 
incompetence. The massive, cumulative reductions 
now total almost £21.6 billion in rate support grant 
alone. The 60 per cent reduction in housing 
investment, the abolition of the traditional urban 
programme and all the regular annual cuts have not 
been incompetence - they have been deliberate acts 
of policy. The massive, bureaucratic, contradictory 
and inconsistent legislation has made the sensible 
management of social services, housing, education 
and other services irrmeasurably more difficult for 
those who are responsible for the affairs of our 
cities. 

It has been interesting to hear and read some of the 
speeches of Ministers and former Ministers in the 
debate. Take, for example, the Right Hon. Member 
for Henley (Mr Heseltine). He said: "We want to 
make it possible for growth and prosperity to return 
to the inner cities". 

However, we must be fair to him, because he said 
that in 1979, when he was the Secretary of State for 
the Environment. He is still saying the same 
today. On Monday, he urged his ministerial 
colleagues to take powers. Where has he been these 
past eight years? Ministers have taken powers all 
right. There have been 43 Acts of Parliament and 
next week there will be another Local Government 
Bill. One thing is certain with this Government: 
there is always a Local Government Bill, and a 
permanent state of legislature change - always with 
the effect of giving Ministers more powers, always 
centralising power, always diminishing the power, 
role, freedom and flexibility of elected local 
government and often strengthening the power of 
non-elected local administrations. 

Ministers have not taken only powers - they have 
taken the money, too. Consider what the 
Conservative Government have done to funding in the 
partnership and programme authorities - those 
councils in the very inner cities and urban communi-
ties that we are discussing today. Government 
figures show that between 1981 and 1987 the reduc-
tions in grant to partnership and programme 
authorities amounted to £9.8 billion, while special 
programme funding was at £1.9 billion. The reduc-
tions were five times greater than the additional 
funding. 
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and 
b) a critical review of a selected book from the 

foregoing list. 

Please let me know whether I can be of any help to 
the Quarterly along these lines. 

Sincerely yours 

John Ph. Tzovaris 
Architect (National Technical University of Athens) 
Urban Designer (MSc, Heriot-Watt University, Ed-

inburgh) 

Mike Galloway's response: 
Mr Tzovaris has made some very helpful suggestions 
and I am sure the Group will want to take them on 
board. The Quarterly is currently going through a 
transitional period, and any further suggestions 
which members may have would be very welcome. 

One feature which it is hoped to introduce is a 
'Regional News' page, and offers of material for 
this are needed. Perhaps if Mr Tzovaris could send 
us sane material on Urban Design in Greece, we could 
soon have an 'International News' page - why not? 

Introduction: Our Urban Future - the shape and form Q 
of the 21st Century post industrial city. 

The city should be a place of civilization and 
culture. In Britain they have become overblown and 
inflated in the nineteenth century, extended beyond 
the limits of humanity by railways and tramways, 
blotting out the landscape. Only now the core, the 
inner-city is seen as a problem, a declining and 
rotting place while all the action is beyond; round 
the M25 and down the M4 and up the M6. Our post-war 
planners have achieved their purpose and city 
populations have fallen, but we (the politicians, 
the media, the popular opinion of the 1980's) see 
the results as a problem. Manufacturing now 
contributes only 5% to the economy of Greater 
London. The smoke stacks have gone but is this what 
we wanted in 1945? 

Instead, let us celebrate this as an opportunity 
without looking to present day England to see how it 
should be done: look to 1942 and the work of 
Abercrombie; look to 1986 and the last days of the 
GLC and its work on ecology in London (thank good-
ness Dr Goode's Ecology Unit was saved from the 
wreckage of that whale of an organisation); look 
abroad to Randstad (no Green Belt there); to 
Barcelona and to the East. Here in Britain we lack 
confidence in strategic planning - Nicholas Ridley 
is the Minister for London, a Louis XIV, with no 
Versailles as a result. We could build on the 
derelict remains of manufacturing industry and 

recreate the real city, walkable (like Paris within 
the pferiph'erigue), accessible, and centres of life 
with culture, civilization and sin. 

The Victorians would have achieved it in their free 
market society; free enough to satisfy even our 
present government. So perhaps Mr Ridley should 
take a look at Victoria Park and Battersea, both 
Royal Parks initially, both the result of state 
intervention. In the words of Marion Roe, Under-
secretary of State at the Department of the 
Environment (and a sort of true blue, female Tarzan 
£ la Heseltine) the only justification for state 
intervention is the public benefit. Mrs Roe meant 
Green Belt: we believe there is a case for 
redesigning our cities - London, Manchester, 
Birmingham and Leeds - and designing the greening of 
than to recreate that hive of activity which was the 
Medieval City and is now the European City. 

Guest Editors : Robert Holden and John Welsh of 
the landscape architects, Brian 
Clouston and Partners. 
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Floriade as part of the Floriade Project Group. 

Robert Holden is a landscape architect. He is a 
director of Brian Clouston and Partners. He is a 
regular contributor to the Architects' Journal, 
Landscape Design, Landscape Architecture and Yuen Lin, 

Alan Tate is a director of Brian Clouston and 
Partners Ltd, BCP Asia, BCB Hong Kong and Mitchell 
and Clouston (Sydney). He trained in Town Planning 
and Landscape Architecture at Manchester University 
and has been based in the Far East since 1979. He 
is a regular contributor to Hong Kong Business Today 
and Yuen Lin, the journal of the Hong Kong Landscape 
Group. 

John Welsh is information officer for the Clouston 
International Group. He is a regular contributor to 
the Architects' Journal, Landscape Design and 
British 'Elle'. 
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Dear Sir, 
The word 'greenspace' has becctne a widely accepted 
term in the planning and landscape professions, to 
identify openspace surrounding proposed develop-
ments . Its usage is symptomatic of a basic mis-
conception about the role of this open-space and 
therefore the work of the landscape architect. 

The broad acceptance of the landscape architect's 
role to design 'greenspace' is severely inhibiting 
the advancement of landscape architecture. If the 
inmense potential of our environment is to be 
realised, this preconception must be challenged. 
Trees, shrubs and grass have no intrinsic magic in 
themselves. They are merely pieces in the jigsaw, 
and do not equate with quality directly. The 
overuse of these elements is creating very dull and 
meaningless urban landscapes. Landscape architects 
must be recognised as the integrators of the whole 
planned environment, and the designers of spaces 
green and otherwise. The conmercial, industrial and 
technological worlds can contribute their own 
aesthetic - of equal quality. An aesthetic of great 
vitality, adventure and liveliness. 

Can landscape design pull itself out of the glue of 
the "romantic-garden" tradition, which evolved 
during the 18th Century? It is from this tradition 
of picturesquenessthat the word 'landscape' evolved. 
This outdated vision is inappropriate in today's 
urban settings. Ecological awareness (however 
vital) is only another branch of the older parent 
conception of landscape beauty created only as a 
product of close allegience to the rules of nature. 

The attitudes, needs and energies of a diverse urban 
conmunity are under catered for in much open-space 
today. There are ways of supplementing conventional 
design and detailing to meet not only the functional 
and organisational requirements of a place but also 
to trigger positive responses to the elements within 
a space - stimulating peoples interest. 

A landscape strategy as mundane as a new path or 
road network could be viewed as a sequence of 
incidents; a journey of experiences; possibly 
historical, fantastical or spiritual in nature. 

In the London Docklands area, the dramatic scale of 
the landscape and the rich industrial heritage have 
been wasted. There is only the inevitable 'green-
space' provision. The technological artefacts and 
mechanisms surrounding the wharves are the last 
ghosts of a mechanical age - surely the only basis 
for a Docklands landscape concept. 

The approach to landscape design illustrated by 
Bernard Tschumi for his competition - winning entry 
for the Pare de la Villette in Paris is now of 
massive importance to the future of landscape design. 
It represents a clean break frctn the association of 
a park with a leafy romantic garden. 

The Thames Barrier is one of the greatest engineer-
ing feats of our time yet the landscape design on 
the adjacent banks does nothing to reflect this. 
For such a technological monument, there needs to be 
a special landscape concept, expressing man's 
triumph over the forces of nature, for which the 
landscape design could have been very original and 
exciting. A golden setting for a Jewel-like 
engineering sculpture. The conmonplace landscape 
treatment plays down the barrier by turning its 
back on it. 
The most important element is discovering the right 
mood for the place; lively and stimulating or serene 
and contemplative, for example. Existing successful 
landscapes represent the tip of an iceberg. The 
scope of the profession is far greater. Familiar 
landscapes can be made more expressive of their 
mood by adding colour, incident and humour, even at 
the scale of environmental improvement schemes. 

Industrial and Engineering mechanisms have 
tremendous appeal (like steam trains). Working 

mechanical sculptures could tie made to relate to an 
industrial setting, creating a lively stimulating 
type of qpenspace, with hardly a hint of "green-
space". 

Strategies for earth moving, drainage, building, 
circulation and planting must be co-ordinated 
together to strengthen the conceptual flavour. 
Analysis cannot produce a design. A concept must be 
the uniting instrument of the researched data. 

The contrast and variety in people and their lives 
can be the inspiration for contrast and variety in 
the design of their environment. This would involve 
the creation of more noticeably delightful and 
meaningful places in which to live. It is only 
those places that succeed in providing such 
experiences that give 'character' or 'humanity' to 
a place - helping to instill there a vital sense 
of purpose and dignity worthy of people1s pride. 

It is time that the landscape profession set itself 
completely free frctn its historical ancestry. Only 
then can landscape designers allow their own 
creativity to be inspired by the many other aspects 
of our culture, so far considered to be outside the 
narrow bounds of what contributes to a "beautiful" -
"quality" design. Designers must awaken to the 
breadth and depth of human consciousness and seek 
its inspiration there. There can be no doubt of the 
need for an urgent awakening to the potential of 
landscape architecture, especially in our cities 
where art and technology advance, while landscape 
design stands still. 

Nothing but our blindness - holds us back. 
Yours sincerely, 
James Blake 

Dear Sir, 
As a member of the URBAN DESIGN GROUP since 1983 I 
receive the UD Quarterly, which I always read with 
interest since it is practically the only means for 
me to keep in touch with activities related to UD. 
I am therefore glad to observe a steady increase in 
the quality of information contained in the Quart-
erly. With this letter I wish, if I may, to notify 
you of my own thoughts about new regular columns 
that might further improve the Quarterly. 

1. WHAT DO URBAN DESIGNERS DO? 

This column could try to establish the role played 
by Urban Designers in the shaping of the built en-
vironment. Different approaches may be used to 
that end. I would suggest: a) Urban Design -
oriented case-studies presented in detail; b) In-
terviews with persons actively involved in Urban 
Design; c) Presentation of the legal, technical, 
economic and social framework within which UD has 
to operate. 

The column may also succeed in discovering new 
areas where UD skills are necessary, thus expand-
ing the scope of Urban Designers. 

2. URBAN DESIGN COURSES OFFERED IN UK UNIVERSITIES 

Sporadic entries of postgraduate courses in Urban 
Design have already appeared in the Quarterly. I 
feel that a more systematic presentation will 
better present the work done in the Universities. 
Apart from a succinct description of the offered 
courses, a list of MSc, MPhil and Ph.D. Theses 
would be most interesting, since it will indicate 
the direction of Urban Design Studies in the UK. 

3. BOOK REVIEWS 

This column provides readers with regular, easy-
to-find information on all recent titles relevant 
to Urban Design. I suggest that in future it is 
in two parts: 
a) a list of books/periodicals related to UD 
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And he makes a plea for the GLC's valuable photo-
graphic records to be brought up to date and 
maintained. 
Finally, Catchpole, in his concluding chapter, makes 
some international comparisons and looks at sane 
philosophies for the future, albeit at a fairly 
sinple level. He tends towards a compromise 
approach, accepting sane additional high buildings 
in carefully selected locations but makes a plea 
that a primary objective of the GLDP should be up-
held, namely, "in view of the inevitable prcminance 
of a high building, it should be of outstanding 
architectural quality". All too seldom, sadly, is 
this the case. 

The main area where the study falls down is in its 
failure to make positive and detailed recotmen-
dations. As a source of background information 
there is little to fault it. The text is augmented 
by a very informative analysis of the GLC's High 
Buildings Records, suitably brought up to date. It 
is a good review of the current situation. But 
having led the reader through the history of 
London's high buildings policies, describing both 
bouquets and brickbats, the strong direction 
required to influence a new period of pressure is 
not there; indeed it is disclaimed as an objective 
of the study. Catchpole seems quite prepared to 
leave such matters in the hands of the very 
politicians which he has criticised for their lack 
of objectivity and consistency. This is an 
unfortunate omission. However, as far as it goes, 
this is not a piece of pure research but a workman-
like study with a practical purpose. If the 
Minister uses it as a basis for his new strategic 
guidance, at least he will be well informed. 

Lawrence Revill 
14.8.'87. 

•OOVENT GARDEN1 
PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT CASE STUDY 5 
Robert Home and Sebastian Lowe; Published by the 
Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors by Sur-
veyors Publications, 12 George Street, London 
SWlP 3AD. January 1987, 64 pages, A5 landscape 
format, black and white illustrations, soft back, 
price £5.95. 
This book charts, in an interesting and manageable 
manner, the complex story of the rejuvenation of 
Covent Garden and its transformation into one of 
Central London's most popular tourist attractions. 
The first draft plan - 'Covent Garden's Moving' -
was published in 1968 in anticipation of the move of 
the 300-year old fruit and vegetable market to a new 
site at Battersea in 1974. Despite the original in-
tentions of the former Greater London Council, large 
-scale redevelopment has been avoided, partly be-
cause of enormous public opposition, partly because 
of a change in political control of the GLC and 
partly because of the temporary collapse of the 
property market in the early seventies. What has 
actually happened is now widely regarded as one of 
Britain's successes in urban regeneration. 

Much of the area is now designated as Conservation 
Area and the guiding principle in the generally 
successful improvement strategy that was eventually-
adopted was "the retention and promotion of mixed 
uses, both within the area and within individual 
buildings". Pedestrian improvements have been im-
plemented in the Piazza, Neal Street and Seven Dials 
and "Entertainment Routes" designated adjacent to 
the Aldwych and St. Martin's Lane. The restored 
Central Market Building was Britain's first spec-
iality shopping centre and became inmediately pop-
ular. Things are still happening on the Jubilee 
Market site, courtesy of the Soho Housing Associa-
tion and Speyhawk Land and Estates Limited, and the 
Comyn Ching Triangle, in which the Terry Farrell 
Partnership has been involved for the past 10 years 
or so. On the initiative of Rock Townsend, the 
first "business collective" opened at 5 Dryden 
Street in 1972, providing premises for some 70 small 
firms. 

All of this and much more is described and illustra-
ted in this appealling little book, which ends with 
some international comparisons and an appraisal of 
the successes and failures of the Covent Garden re-
generation venture. It is an important book for 
urban designers to add to their library. It is also 
gratifying to see so many linkages to Urban Design 
Group members - both in its authorship and in many 
of the initiatives described. And, of course, 
many UDG members now live and/or work in Covent 
Garden. 

Francis Tibbalds 

UIA XVI CONGRESS, BRIGHTON : 16 JULY 1987 
The series of papers presented by the Urban Design 
Group at the UIA Congress was one of the most 
successful day events available to delegates. 
Thirteen speakers took part in a prograirme organ-
ised in four sessions on Urban Design issues and 
about a hundred people attended various parts of 
the day's events. 

The proceedings are to be printed by the Group 
and will be circulated to those attending and all 
members. 

1987 KEVIN LYNCH MEMORIAL LECTURE 

Norman St. John Stevas, Chairman of the Royal Fine 
Arts Conmission, delivered this year's lecture and 
took as his subject 'A New Look for London'. The 
lecture, held at the Institute of Civil Engineers 
in the Brunei Room, attracted a wide audience and 
representatives of a number of the professional 
institutes. The lecture - this year for the first 
time being sponsored - will be fully reported in 
a future Quarterly. 

LONDON CONFERENCE : 25 NOVEMBER 1987 

The Urban Design Group is putting the final touches 
to a day conference to be held at the Fairfield 
Halls, Croydon. This will be the fourth event to 
be run in conjunction with the Croydon Design 
Initiative and will have the title 'Community De-
sign, Corrmunity Development, Ccnmunity Enterprise'. 
Speakers will include David Rock, Vice-President of 
the RIBA; Richard Burton, Leader of Britain's 
first Conmunity Urban Design Assistance Team in 
Southampton; Dr Nicholas Falk, Director of Urbed 
Ltd.; and Robin Nicholson of Edward Cullinan 
Architects, and John Thotpson of Hunt Thompson. 

All members will be circulated with full details 
in September. In the meantime, if you would like 
more information, please contact Lawrence Revill 
on 01 486 6090. 
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'LONDON SKYLINES: 
A STUDY OF HIGH BUILDINGS AND VIEWS' 
Tim Catchpole; London Research Centre; Reviews and 
Studies. Series, Number 33, 1987; 98pp; £15.00; 
ISBN 1 85261 0190. 

Of all the issues which have galvanised both 
public and professional opinion in the Capital 
since the war, the construction of high buildings 
must rank among the most controversial. The main 
era of landmarks/eyesores came in the 60's and 
early 70's followed by a lull with very few, but 
very notable, proposals. 

However, the development market for offices in 
central London is again very buoyant. Two 
pressures are leading to a return to high 
buildings - the sheer demand for floorspace 
following the deregulation of the Stock Exchange 
("Big Bang") and other financial markets; and 
the technological revolution which demands highly 
serviced buildings with large floor to ceiling 
heights. For the same floorspace, these 
necessarily demand bulkier buildings. Everything 
points to a new spate of proposals for high 
buildings in London. 

A further issue is the Government's intention to 
provide updated strategic guidance on the location 
of high buildings and the protection of viewlines 
across London. This was premised by Lord Elton, 
then Minister of Planning, at the UDG Conference 
"Who Plans London Now"? in June, 1986. The 
Greater London Development Plan (GLDP) includes 
seme policies which the Minister argued are still 
relevant. But he undermined their effectiveness 
by inplying that they vjere out of date and in need 
of review. 

It is against this background, and therefore 
timely, that the London Research Centre have 
produced this report. Written by Tim Catchpole it 
is well researched and well written ana is inten-
ded, in the author's words, to provide "background 
information which should be useful as a basis for 
any strategic guidance on the location of high 
buildings and the protection of outstanding views". 

An early chapter of the study gives an informative 
historical perspective of the development of high 
buildings in the Capital, and of related high 
buildings policies. London probably has a longer 
history of height controls than most cities 
originating with the four storey limit of 1666 
after the Great Fire. But the existence of high 
buildings was not formally recognised by the LCC 
until 1939. Frcm then on battle was joined 
between those who advocated high buildings to 
increase the density of floorspace or to release 
ground for other uses, and the advocates of plot 
ratios, and daylighting controls. 

The study gives a brief appraisal of the evolution 
of planning policies and their increasing 
complexity, and their effectiveness. This section 

is illustrated with some interesting before and 
after photographs of the impact of high buildings 
on London's skylines. This is followed by seven 
studies which illustrate both the successes and 
failures of current policies. 

Next the study examines seme of the philosophies 
which have underpinned high buildings policies -
the use of high buildings as city-wide landmarks; 
clusters versus single statements; their relation-
ship with "areas of character". This is all part 
of an examination of locational factors which 
concludes that the GLC's assessment of appropriate 
and sensitive locations has been borne out in 
practice, and consistancy in the application of 
policy has been marred only by the inconsistancy 
of appeal decisions - food for thought on the 
impartiality of Ministers! 

A later Chapter reviews the protection of views and 
as such becomes more assertive in its recommend-
ations. Here we are talking about the classic long 
distance views within Greater London and the ease 
with which they can be affected, indeed ruined, by 
hasty decisions. When looking at these views, again 
using effective before and after photos and sketches, 
it is interesting to contrast the relative ease of 
control in, say, Paris where a blanket ban covers 
the heart of the City, with the problem in London. 
Here, where the mould was broken long ago, seemingly 
small additions add up to massive, often 
irreversible, changes. 

The study looks at each of the "classic" views in 
turn - St. Paul's Gallery, from Primrose Hill and 
Parliament Hill, frcm Greenwich and King Henry VIII 
Mound (Richmond). It also considers a range of 45 
other less notable views in an appendix. 
Catchpole clearly regrets the failure of Patrick 
Cormacks 1977 (Private Members) "Skylight Protection 
Bill" to reach the statute book. This would have 
extended Conservation Area type powers to protect 
viewlines; and Catchpole points out, despite 
Circular 23/77, the way remains open for total 
inconsistancy in Ministerial decisions. He con-
cludes by proposing a system of grading of views 
not dissimilar to those controls on Listed 
Buildings. He rightly points out that such a 
system must be open to review and amendment to take 
account of new views as they are opened up. 

He then deals with the arguments for and against 
currently adopted policies, outlining in full the 
provisions of the GLDP. But he feels that the GLDP 
is a "coarse" document and he takes the London 
Boroughs to task for not interpreting this strategic 
guidance in more detail in their own policies. He 
feels there are two areas in need of review - the 
vagueness of current guidance; and the quality of 
the "sensitivity maps" which were produced origin-
ally at a time when 850ft. buildings were 
inconceivable. 

Hays Wharf and (6) Euston Station. 
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Editorial 
As the new editor of the Quarterly I would like to 
make readers aware of sane possible themes for future 
issues, to invite contributions related to those 
subjects and generally welcome your thoughts about 
the way in which the Quarterly might develop. 

One of my major objectives will be to increase che 
amount of diagranmatic and visual material 
contained in the Quarterly to illustrate points made 
in articles and to encourage people to delve into the 
full contents. 
The themes that I have in mind include the following: 

Community Urban Design Initiatives 
Urban Design Briefs 
Urban Development Corporations 
Research into Urban Design 
Urban Design Abroad 

It is not intended that an issue will be totally 
devoted to that particular theme as members often 
submit material for inclusion on subjects of general 
interest. 

In addition it is hoped to establish one or two 
regular contributions which will comment on part-
icular aspects of urban design and topical issues. 

If you want to contribute to any of these themes, 
disagree with the definitions, act as a guest editor 
for an issue, (highly welcome) make regular 
contributions to the quarterly or merely air your 
views in writing, why not do so now while the spirit 
moves you. 

John K. Billingham 

MATERIAL FOR PUBLICATION AND OR REVIEW SHOULD BE 
ADDRESSED TO: 

The Editor 
URBAN DESIGN QUARTERLY 
26 Park Road 
Abingdon 
Oxon 0X14 IDS 
Tel: Work 0865 252104 

Heme 0235 26094 

GENERAL ENQUIRIES SHOULD BE DIRECTED TO: 

THE URBAN DESIGN GROUP 
c/o Arnold Linden 
Chairman 
17 Hatton Street 
London NW8 8PL 
Tel: 01 723 7772 

ALL MEMBERSHIP ENQUIRIES TO: 

Ruth Schamroth 
1 Harley Road 
London NW3 3BX 
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Ben Fereday Treasurer 
Ian Bentley 
John Billingham 
John Biggs Regional Affairs 
Marie Burns 
Philip Cave Programme 
Stephen Gleave Regional Affairs 
Helen Harker 
Len Harris 
Despina Katsikakis 
Sebastian Loew 
Lawrence Revill 
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Francis Tibbalds 
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David Castle has now retired from the Ccnmittee and 
Ian Bentley has become an additional member. 

EVENTS 

AUTUMN PROGRAMME 1987 

The theme of the Autumn session of meetings is 
'Urban Landscape' and its interrelation with Urban 
Design and Architecture. The meetings are being 
sponsored by Blanc de Bierges. 

Alex Wall of OMA and an 
AA tutor on the integra-
tion of Landscape Design 
and Architecture. 

Laurie Olin of Hanna Olin 
Ltd of Philadelphia on 
Landscape issues in Urban 
Design. 
John Nevitt of the Scot-
tish Development Agency 
on various Landscape case 
studies in which the 
agency is involved. 

The events will take place at THE BUILDING CENTRE, 
Store Street, London and begin at 6.15 pm. For 
further details contact Philip Cave on 01 240 2430. 

Wednesday, 14th October 

Wednesday, 11th November 

Wednesday, 9th December 

Ben Fereday 
222C Stockwell Road 
London SW8 
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